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Re: Future Melbourne Committee Agenda Items 6.1 Ministerial Planning Referral: TPMR-
2023-7 and 6.2 Ministerial Planning Referral: TPMR-2023-10 Queen Victoria Market 65-
159 Victoria Street, Melbourne. 

Dear Councillors, 

The National Trust of Australia (Victoria) (National Trust) provides the following submission 
to the above planning referrals for an early works planning permit application and the 
proposed Queen Victoria Market (QVM) Southern Precinct Development Plan, December 
2023. 

The National Trust has a long-standing interest in the City of Melbourne’s Queen Victoria 
Market Precinct Renewal Program and has been actively engaged in the process for many 
years, including as a member of the Queen Victoria Market People’s Panel in 2018. The 
National Trust recognises the Queen Victoria Market’s national significance as one of the 
great nineteenth century markets of Victoria. It has been in continuous operation since the 
1870s and is the only Melbourne market to survive from a group of important central 
markets built by the City of Melbourne Corporation.  

We also recognise the social significance of the Queen Victoria Market as a record of change 
and continuity in market activity over a long period and as an important shopping, leisure and 
meeting place for generations of Victorians and visitors to Melbourne. The complex of 
enclosed food halls, open sheds, shops, and stores perpetuates distinctive forms of trading, 
providing a very tangible continuity from the nineteenth century to the present. The social 
significance of the Market is reflected in its function as an affordable and diverse retail 
market serviced by small, independent businesses, from many different cultural backgrounds. 

Furthermore, the Old Melbourne Cemetery is located underneath the current at grade 
carpark and is recognised through the edge of the Franklin Street Stores which are built on 
this alignment. It is Melbourne's first official cemetery, established in 1837, and is of 
archaeological significance as many burials remain on the site. 

The National Trust advocates for the values of both the Market and Old Melbourne 
Cemetery to be maintained during and after the Market Renewal process. In particular, we 
expect the open character of the Market sheds to be maintained, and for the market to 
continue to be an affordable place to shop for locals and visitors.   

  



   
 

 

1.0 Summary of National Trust Position 

In 2017 the National Trust conditionally supported the Queen Victoria Market Precinct 
Renewal. The National Trust continues to consult with the Market Renewal team to provide 
input and advocate for positive heritage outcomes on the site.   

We acknowledge that this permit application seeks to implement key outcomes that were 
terms of the 2014 agreement between the City of Melbourne and the State Government as 
part of the Market Renewal. We also recognise that the proposal is subject to the 
requirements of a Development Plan Overlay (DPO11), Design and Development Overlay 
and outcomes of the Queen Victoria Market Precinct Renewal Master Plan.  

The National Trust recognises that funds secured through the development of the Southern 
Development Site will be reinvested into the Queen Victoria Market as part of the Queen 
Victoria Market Precinct Renewal Program. While we acknowledge the precinct benefits to 
be delivered by this development, the National Trust believes these benefits do not require 
the cost of the Market’s integrity as a site of rare significance in a location of the CBD that 
has to date been distinguished by its relatively low-density surrounds, enabling public 
appreciation of its intactness and distinguished role. 

• We support the proposal for the replacement of the open-air carpark with Market 
Square. However, we have concerns regarding certainty around the design and 
consultation process for this new public open space, and the excising effect on the 
Franklin Street Stores from the rest of the Market site. 

• We support the proposed adaptive reuse of the Franklin Street Stores. However, we 
object to the temporary and permanent demolition of the canopy to facilitate the 
encroachment and cantilever of the tower developments behind the Stores.  

• We object to the scale of development proposed behind the Franklin Street Stores. 
We submit that the bulk, height and encroachment of the proposed towers on the 
Stores overwhelms the Market. It is our position that these elements must be reduced 
to minimise the impacts of the new development on the state and national heritage 
values of the Market complex.  

2.0 Ministerial Planning Referral: TPMR-2023-10 Early works permit application  

With regard to the application for early works associated with the redevelopment of the site 
being concurrently considered under development plan application DP2302292 (CoM ref 
TPMR-2023-7). We submit that early works should not be considered until the key matters 
of the Queen Victoria Market (QVM) Southern Precinct Development Plan have been fully 
resolved and the plan finally approved. Approval of works and planning for this significant 
site should not be driven by pre-determined outcomes.    

3.0 Ministerial Planning Referral: TPMR-2023-7 Queen Victoria Market (QVM) Southern 
Precinct Development Plan, December 2023 

We acknowledge that in light of the Heritage Victoria permit approval, heritage is not a 
required consideration for the Committee. However, we implore the Committee to view this 
site and the proposed changes in a holistic manner, accounting for all significant values to the 
Melbourne and Victorian community.      



   
 

 

We note that the Heritage Victoria Officers Report concerning this permit application states, 
‘It is a poor heritage outcome that a place of State and National significance should have to 
be physically altered to allow for an improved development outcome, however in this case 
there is little alternative.’ 

3.1 Public Realm    

The National Trust conditionally supports the proposal for the replacement of the 
open-air carpark with Market Square. While we acknowledge that the design of 
Market Square is subject to change based on City of Melbourne led community 
consultation, we have concerns regarding certainty around the proposed design, 
particularly with the shared one effectively excising the Franklin Street Stores from 
the rest of the Market site.   

We therefore approve of the Shared Zone Design Principle 3,  

The north-south crossings for laneway pedestrians that should denote pedestrian 
priority and ensure that the shared zone is not a barrier between the Southern 
Development Site and the activation of the northern tenancy areas of the Franklin 
Street Stores, Market Square and the Market. 

We submit that the detailed design for Market Square and the treatment of the 
shared zone should ensure that the Franklin Street boundary can continue to be read 
as the southern extent of the Market, rather than the public open space visually 
excising the Franklin Street Stores from the rest of the Market site.   

We would seek more detail and certainty regarding the Ground Plane Design Principle 
2, 

Provide for a continuous north-south connection between Franklin Street, Market 
Square and the Market. Where possible, the view lines through this space at 
ground level should not be obscured. 

This Principle should go further to guarantee that a connection between the Franklin 
Street stores to the Market will be maintained in the design of both the shared zone 
and Market Sqaure. 

We also seek greater transparency regarding what design elements of Market Square 
are subject to change through the City of Melbourne led community consultation. It is 
not clear what level of public interpretation of the Old Melbourne Cemetery will be 
expected. While this element may not be the concern of the Southern Precinct 
Development Plan, the National Trust encourages ongoing meaningful community 
consultation on how the history of the site is to be acknowledged to engage and raise 
public interest in the archaeological significance of the Old Melbourne Cemetery site.  

3.2 Landscape Design 

The National Trust supports the vision and principles of the Market Square landscape 
design. We acknowledge that species selection has not been finalised and Traditional 
Owners will be consulted.  

3.3 Franklin Street Stores 

The National Trust supports the adaptive reuse of heritage buildings to ensure they 
have an ongoing purpose and remain viable assets to their communities. We generally 



   
 

 

support the plans to adaptively re-use the Franklin Street Stores, and the required 
conservation works and removal of non-original fabric to facilitate this.  

However, we have serious concerns with the removal of the Franklin Street Stores 
canopy as part of the development of the T1 and T2 towers. We disagree with the 
comments in the delegate report that this constitutes a ‘high level of retention of the 
Franklin Street Stores’ (Page 42 of 45). 

We are not satisfied that the demolition and partial removal of the Franklin Street 
Stores’ canopy has been sufficiently justified. Demolition of original fabric should be 
avoided, and retention of some significant fabric is not a justification for demolition 
elsewhere. 

3.3 Tower developments 

Regarding the proposed tower developments behind the Franklin Street Stores, we 
submit that, 

• the height of the proposed towers should be reduced to mitigate the 
overwhelming nature of their mass; 

• the separation between each tower should be increased to mitigate the 
cumulative bulk and walled effect of the three towers; 

• the development should be further set back from the Franklin Street Stores and 
not cantilever over them, which it has been argued necessitates the partial 
demolition of the Stores’ canopy. 

3.3.1 Impact of height and bulk 

The National Trust objects to the proposed bulk and massing of the tower 
developments behind the Franklin Street Stores, as they overwhelm the 
Market and would result in an unacceptable and unreasonable impact on the 
significance of the registered place.  

The National Trust finds that both the intactness of the Franklin Street Stores 
and the ability to appreciate the noted architectural elements of the Market 
would be threatened by the height and bulk of the proposed tower 
developments encroaching on the Stores.  

We find that the height and proximity of the three towers creates a wall effect 
on the Franklin Street boundary which overwhelms the Franklin Street Stores 
and looms over the rest of the Market.  

Furthermore, we fundamentally disagree that large-scale development on the 
fringes of the Market will not diminish its intactness and legibility as an early 
market complex. The overwhelming nature of this proposed development, and 
the encroachment and cantilever over the Franklin Street Stores, prevents the 
appreciation of these structures in their own right. We also submit that these 
towers will impact the wider site and its important value as a distinct market 
complex due to the significant impact on the traditionally low scale density 
sightlines of the site. Additionally, the transition from the higher built form of 
the central city to the very low scale of the Market will be starkly disrupted if 
these tower developments are approved.  



















Heritage Act 2017  (Victoria)– Victorian 
Heritage Register

State-level values are historical, archaeological, social, 
architectural and aesthetic

Melbourne Planning Scheme

Queen Victoria Market Precinct (HO7) includes the 
immediate environs

Heritage a key input to built form controls under 
Amendment C245 and DPO11

Environment Protection and Biodiversity 
Conservation Act (Commonwealth) – National 
Heritage List

Listed as an outstanding example of an Australian 
metropolitan food market established in the nineteenth 
century and for its research potential as the site of the 
Old Melbourne Cemetery

QVM SOUTHERN DEVELOPMENT

Statutory listings
and controls

Southern Development Precinct and VHR extent of registration



Heritage considerations to the fore in the design process 

Extensive engagement with Heritage Victoria prior to 
and following lodgement of the Heritage Permit 
application in June 2023

Heritage also a focus of the OVGA reviews of the 
Development Plan

On 20 December 2023, Heritage Victoria granted permit 
P36779 for works within the VHR extent, being for 
Towers 1 and 2, the works to the Franklin Street Stores 
and Market Square. Extensive conditions on the permit 
are directed at the appropriate protection of the 
heritage place including archaeology and resolution of 
design details.

EPBC Act Referral - The project as a whole is to be 
referred to the Australian Minister for the Environment, 
currently in pre-referral phase with the Department of 
Climate Change, Energy, the Environment and Water

QVM SOUTHERN DEVELOPMENT

Engagement
and response

View across the carpark to the Franklin Street Stores









 
 

19 February 2024 
Friends of Queen Victoria Market does not support the ‘informal’ 
Ministerial Referral before the Future Melbourne Committee meeting 20 
February 2024 to accelerate the early works to the Southern Site. 
 
The City of Melbourne, a partner in this commercial enterprise with 
Lendlease, and which stands to profit from this development, supports 
this application for ‘early works associated with the proposed QVM 
Southern Precinct Plan’ despite the fact that a planning approval by the 
State Government is still under consideration.  This is an Alice in 
Wonderland scenario where the planning authority is referring the matter 
to the organisation proposing the development. 
 
Friends of QVM are concerned that in considering this ‘informal’ 
Ministerial Referral to accelerate the early works to the Southern Site 
(which do not have planning approval) is for Lendlease’s benefit, 
ignoring proper process and the concerns of the indigenous 
stakeholders and local residents.   Both, Friends of QVM and the 
Wurrundjeri Woi Wurrung Elders are key stakeholders, which unlike the 
CoM, are without financial investment in property development.   
 
The public statements by the Council and Lendlease indicate that there 
is Aboriginal approval.  However, Friends believe this is questionable 
although an arm of the Wurrundjeri Woi Wurrung Cultural Corporation 
has given approval for the use of the name, Gurrowa Place only. 
 
 
We question the relationship between a public authority, the City of 
Melbourne, and a commercial development company, Leadlease, and 
feel acute disquiet.  This is not in the interest of the rate payers of 
Melbourne, nor the interests of the local residents and Queen Victoria 
Market, nor the interests of the Aboriginal custodians of their significant 
site.   
 
Recent media has reported that the CoM is cash-strapped. Council 
should recognise that grandiose Queen Victoria Market renewal plans 



originally devised in 2014 and the Queen Victoria Market Precinct 
Framework 2017, are now dated and outdated, and beyond the financial 
means of the Council.   
Melbourne has undergone radical change in the intervening years yet 
the vision for the market remains the same.  
Since the renewal plans in 2014 began under former Lord Mayor Robert 
Doyle, the profitability of the Market has decreased.  Since then, QVM 
has lost one third of its traders.   The empty sheds are testimony to poor 
decision-making, incompetence, and ignorance of the decision-makers 
of the importance of our market to Melbourne.  The rot set in well before 
COVID which accelerated an attrition of Market businesses in the Upper 
Market that was already well on its way and is continuing.  
  
Lip service is given only by the Council and its partner Lendlease to the 
Market as a place registered on the Victorian and National Heritage list.  
By describing the market as the QVM precinct, it diminishes its 
significance as a discrete place of elevated significance to Aboriginal 
people, Victoria and Australia. 
 
 
Heritage Victoria despite disapproving of the many aspects of the City of 
Melbourne/Lendlease proposal, approved the Lendlease’s application.  
Heritage Victoria states in the Heritage Victoria Officer’s Report and 
Recommendation the following: 
 
Page 53: 
‘The reporting officer does not support the construction of Towers One 
and Two (or Tower three and the Queen Corner Building) in such close 
proximity to the Franklin Street Stores.  Towers One and Two cantilever 
over and directly abut the Stores and would dominate and overpower 
them.  It would be necessary to remove sections of the southern canopy 
to ensure the Stores are functional and inviting.  ……. The bulk of the 
towers are outside the extent of the registration  (ie Heritage listing) and 
will be constructed regardless of whether this permit is approved or not.’  
  
Page 14: 
‘…. the towers will have a substantial impact on the cultural heritage 
significance of QVM.  They are massive in scale (both height and width) 
and will dwarf the single storey Franklin Street Stores located at their 
base.’ 
 
The Heritage Victoria’s Officer’s Report, which in an unprecedented 
move by Heritage Victoria (HV), is posted on the HV website for the 



public to view.  Statements such as …….. ‘The surviving Franklin Street 
Stores were designed to be visible and accessible for both the north and 
south elevations’(page 14); 
‘The reporting officer does not agree that the decision to remove the 
canopy should be informed by the new urban condition created by the 
towers.  Rather, the location of the towers should have been 
informed by the cultural heritage significance of the Franklin Street 
Stores in the context of QVM in its entirety.  It is a poor heritage 
outcome that a place of State and National significance should 
have to be physically altered to allow for an improved development 
outcome ….’(page 14)  to quote just a few. 
 
The above excerpts suggest that the Heritage Victoria  decision was 
reluctant and implies pressure was applied. 
 
How can you appropriate one third of the Victorian and  National 
Heritage listed place, subsume the southern storage sheds (also on the 
Victorian and National Heritage register) into the overwhelmingly high 
wall that will divide the western end of the CBD to the Market’s south, rip 
off part of the storage shed canopy because the proposed walkway 
beneath would be ‘dark and dingy’ while at the same time extoling the 
virtues of our marvellous 19th century heritage Market loved by Australia.  
 
Ratepayers expect Council to operate in a fiscally responsible manner 
which does not include speculative property development.  We urge you 
to defer this decision, pause and review your outdated strategy.  
The City of Melbourne is now forced to subsidise the operation of the 
market which it can ill afford.  Prior to QVM ‘renewal’, the Market 
generated $4million+ annually to Council coffers by doing what the 
market does best – serving Melbourne as a traditional fresh food and 
general market.   
 
In essence what it comes down to is that Lendlease, supported by the 
City of Melbourne, its commercial partner, is supporting its commercial 
development partner to begin preliminary construction and demolition 
work on the site before the development has actually been approved.    
This is bizarre! 
 
Tony Barry of RedBridge has found in polling that people are 
increasingly distrusting institutions like this Council because they don’t 
represent community values.   
Is this not another example of community values not being valued? 
 

















Queen Victoria Market  |  Southern Development Site | FMC Feb 2024Sarah Lynn Rees

Design Principles

Reinforce the Grid City Scale to Park Scale The Rhythm of the 
Franklin Street Stores

Activated, Granular, & 
Connected Ground Plane

Tonal Gradient of Earth and Sky Design Differentiation, 
Diversification

Quality Materiality, 
Textures, Louvres

Low Maintenance,  
High Impact Landscape





Thank you











MARKET RENEWAL : A VISION FOR THE FUTURE

▪ 2015 Queen Victoria Market 
Masterplan adopted by CoM

▪ 2017 New planning controls 
(DPO11) approved – via a 
public planning panel process

▪ 2020 State Government/ CoM 
agreement outlining obligations on 
Council and land transfer 
arrangements

▪ 2023 QVM Southern Precinct 
Development Plan lodged, 
compliant with DPO11 + additional 
public benefits 



RENEWAL PROPOSAL 

▪ 1.8ha Market Square: new public 

open space for the City of 

Melbourne

▪ A new civic building: Queens 

Corner Building (max height 13m)

▪ Restoration of the Franklin Street 

Stores to allow for reuse

▪ T1 Commercial building 

▪ T2 Residential (including 15% net 

area affordable housing

▪ T3 Student accommodation

▪ Public realm works
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www.southbankresidents.org.au 

Submission to Future Melbourne Committee 
 

City of Melbourne, Melbourne Town Hall, 
20 February 2024, 5.30pm – Meeting No.70 
Agenda Item FMC 6.4: Draft Homelessness Strategy 2024-30 

 

When we saw a document with the word ‘Strategy’ in the title, we expected it to include 

the following: 

• An evaluation of the current and numerous interventions and support services that 

the City of Melbourne undertakes to address homelessness, 

• Proposed improvements to these various projects as a result of the evaluation and  

• New initiatives to address perceived gaps. 

 

The document provides a detailed analysis of the various cohorts and the unique 

challenges of each.  It also provides comprehensive coverage of the various causes of 

homelessness.  The document is of value for that alone. 

 

However, the section on priorities says the CoM will ‘deliver’, ‘advocate’ and ‘partner’, 

but there is no detail on the ‘what’ and ‘how’.  So, if this document is to be the basis for 

consultation, it seems that it is too ephemeral to result in concrete and useful responses. 

 

The SRA has been well-aware for some time of the expertise and experience of CoM 

personnel working in this area.  Their presentations on this matter have conveyed an 

appreciation of its complexity and the need for compassion. 

 

It is therefore surprising not to find information on the dot points above. 

 

The agenda item proposes a consultation with the community on homelessness in its 

broadest terms.  It is almost as if the consultation is starting with a blank canvas without 

the benefits of any critique of the CoM’s current support and interventions. 

 

The SRA wishes CoM well with this exercise, but it thinks the time and money would be 

better spent addressing the dot points mentioned at the beginning. 
 

 

Regards 

Tony Penna 

President 

Southbank Residents Association 





































From:
To: CoM Meetings
Subject: Agenda Item 7.2 Notice of Motion, Cr Jamal Hakim: Reflecting community sentiment on the humanitarian crisis in Gaza
Date: Monday, 19 February 2024 4:52 PM

Dear City of Melbourne Meeting Group,

This is a written response in regards to the Future Melbourne Committee meeting of Tuesday the 20th February,
2024, and in particular the Agenda Item 7.2 Notice of Motion, Cr Jamal Hakim : Reflecting community sentiment on
the humanitarian crisis in Gaza.

I support Cr Jamal Hakim on this motion. There is immense concern in the community and around the world
concerning this issue. I share these concerns.

Vatican News reported that Pope Francis has appealed for an end to this conflict.

https://www.vaticannews.va/en/pope/news/2023-12/pope-francis-holy-family-parish-gaza-appeal-
civilians.html#:~:text=Pope%20Francis%20launches%20a%20heartfelt,of%20the%20Missionaries%20of%20Charity.

It should be noted that the Prime Ministers of Australia, Canada and New Zealand issued a joint statement in regards
to the ongoing  situation with the Palestinians and Israel. They have called for an immediate ceasefire. They have
called for all parties to work towards a two state peaceful solution with Israel and Palestine.
Foreign Minister of Australia The Hon. Senator Penny Wong has stated at a Senate's Estimates Committee hearing
that an incursion into Rafah would be unjustifiable.

https://www.pm.gov.au/media/joint-statement-prime-ministers-australia-canada-and-new-zealand-0

The Saturday Paper (Saturday 17th February, 2024) reported on the grave concerns the Australian Government holds
in regards to an Israeli attack on Rafah.

https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/world/north-america/2024/02/17/australia-joins-leaders-urging-israel-not-
invade-rafah

On Friday 16th February, 2024 The President of France, Emmanuel Macron warned that an Israeli offensive in Rafah
would be a new grave violation of international law.

https://www.lemonde fr/en/international/article/2024/02/16/macron-says-recognizing-a-palestinian-state-not-taboo-
for-france_6531154_4 html

We should encourage people who have ambitions for a comprehensive plan for long-term peace between Israel and
the Palestinians.

In the Australian Federal Parliament, in the House of Representatives, on the evening of Thursday 15th February,
2024, the member for Boothby, Ms Miller-Frost addressed the situation happening in Gaza. 
She put into the record (Hansard) the joint statement from the Prime Ministers of Australia, New Zealand and
Canada.

https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display?
bid=chamber/hansardr/27606/&sid=0188

I would like to speak at the FMC meeting of 20/02/2024 in regards to Agenda Item 7.2.

Best regards,
Chris Thrum 





Palestine in numbers
Dr Damien Williams



Source: UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs.
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Lord Mayor and Honourable Councillors 
 
I write to unreservedly oppose the proposed motion at agenda Item 7.2 for 20 
February 2024 sponsored by Cr. Jamal hakim, entitled "Reflecting community 
sentiment on the humanitarian crisis in Gaza". 
 
Introduction 
As a ratepayer in the City of Melbourne, I want the Council to focus on planning, 
sustainability, the built form of the local government area, garbage collection, 
initiatives to support retail strips and local icons such as the Victoria Market. I believe 
that is what most ratepayers want. If there is evidence about community sentiment to 
the contrary, then it is incumbent on Cr Hakim to provide pursuant to the principle of 
transparency. 
 
However, even if evidence of community sentiment supported the ill-targeted motion, 
the content of this statement is offensive and the subject matter a long bow from 
where the Council’s focus should be and from where the Council’s expertise lies.  
 
The Council will be judged by the standard it sets, which is established by what it 
chooses to accept and reject. The fact that some Councils are swayed by the loudest 
shouters is pathetic and weak. Melbourne is supposed to be a leader and it is in the 
rejection of this motion that the City of Melbourne can demonstrate its strength.  
 
Objections 
It is impractical to comprehensively respond to all that is objectionable in the motion, 
therefore points are made in summary in the hope that amongst the body of 
Councillors there is sufficient leadership to ensure this motion is not passed: 
 

A. “We unequivocally condemn all attacks targeting civilians and civilian 
infrastructure including hospitals, utilities, homes and places of 
worship, education and culture” 

 
The primary subject of the above statement is self-evidently Israel as it is well-
known that Israel has bombed all of the types of places mentioned. It is 
outrageous to “unequivocally” condemn these actions as if the law of 
proportionality in armed conflict did not require consideration. This statement 
ignores the lawful attack on such places and indeed the killing of innocent 
civilians in armed conflict, when it arises in certain circumstances such as 
when those places become tools of war. Moreover, the relevance 
circumstances have been alleged by Israel and Israel has provided 
overwhelming evidence of these allegations to the world’s media, including 
storage of weapons, launching of attacks, housing of hostages in and under 
hospitals, schools, mosques and in homes of “civilians” and UNRWA staff. 
The Council has no authority to pass a motion disregarding international law 
and implicitly make a judgment against Israel.  

 
B. “We acknowledge the distress caused by the catastrophic humanitarian 

crisis in Gaza and recognise the profound impact of recent events, 
including the atrocities committed on October 7th, the hostages held in 
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Gaza and in Israel, the continuous bombing and total siege of Gaza, 
including the bombing of Rafah, the last ‘safe zone’ and that these are 
part of a history of violence for over 75 years” 

 
This is a most poorly constructed, reckless, offensive and revisionist 
statement. 

 
1. Whilst Cr. Hakim wants the Council to condemn actions permitted under 

international law as stated above, the crimes against humanity committed 
on October 7 are only an inclusion in a general context and warrant only 
that the Council “recognise the profound impact”!  

 
2. Upon the advent of girls having their pelvises broken due to gang rape 

before being mutilated, having their vagina’s and faces shot, the Council 
should “recognise the profound impact”?  

 
3. Is there no need for mention more than a passing generalised “we 

condemn attacks against civilians” to cover this? 
 
4. The soldiers, many young inexperienced non-combatants fulfilling 

compulsory duty required due to decades of terrorist threats against Israel, 
whose bodies were desecrated were also victims of war crimes - is no 
comment about the war crimes committed against them due if the Council 
seeks to assert a role as commentator?  

 
5. Before you vote, Councillors, it is incumbent on you to view some of the 

evidence relating to October 7 and confirm whether you believe, if the 
Council makes a statement about it, that that statement ought to include 
condemnation or something stronger: 

 
a. https://rumble.com/v3unwo5-warning-graphic-hashabbat-

hashchora-black-saturday-part-4.html  
 

b. https://thejudean.com/index.php/news/42-shabbat-shachor 
 

c. https://rumble.com/v3u2ips-warning-graphic-shabbat-shachor-
black-saturday-part-2.html 

 
d. https://rumble.com/v3u8tk2-warning-graphic-hashabbat-hashchora-

black-saturday-part-3.html 
 

e. https://t.me/s/hamasdid  
 

 
6. Where is the specific condemnation of crimes against humanity committed 

in Israel by Hamas? Where is the outrage about this? This is not 
legitimised by any of the history and this is ongoing since October 7 by the 
use of Palestinian civilians as human shields and the use of hospitals, 
schools and mosques as tools of war.   
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7. The mention of 75 years of history in this statement seeks to legitimise 
October 7 for some, obviously not the maker of the statement who needs 
to “recognise” it for others - who may be impacted by babies and foreign 
workers being beheaded, a parent and child tied together and burnt alive, 
children being made to watch siblings and parents executed before their 
eyes by Hamas terrorists who report with glee to their families how many 
Jews they killed. Where is the moral clarity?  

 
8. This statement implies a history of 75 years of violence committed by 

Israel, which is perverse. In 1947, the UN made a partition plan for a 
homeland for the Jews in the land that Jews have had continuous 
connection to for over 3,500 years and have never ceded it. A homeland 
was also offered to the Arabs within the borders, roughly, of West Bank 
and Gaza. The Jews accepted the UN Partition Plan and the Arabs 
rejected it. From the day of declaration of the State if Israel on May 14, 
1948, Israel defended war thrust on it by all of its neighbouring Arab 
States, Jordan, Iraq, Egypt, Syria, Sudan, Saudi Arabia and Lebanon 
every decade since some combination of Arab states have attacked Israel, 
or tried to do so. This has been followed by terrorism against Israel 
especially from the 1990s and onwards led by Hezbollah, Hamas and 
other terrorist organisations dedicated to the destruction of the State of 
Israel, many sponsored by Iran. 

 
9. Israel has not had ongoing violence with all of its neighbours, only those 

committed to its destruction who reject Israel’s right to exist.   
 
10. Peace treaties have been signed by Israel with Egypt, Jordan, UAE and 

Bahrain, Israel has returned land in Sinai to Egypt. 
 
11. Israel also handed control of Gaza to the Palestinians in 2005, who then 

elected Hamas as its government in 2006.  
 
12. Although Gaza remains under ‘siege’ led by Israel, this is to prevent 

bombs and missiles entering Gaza given the proven commitment of the 
rulers to vicious attacks on Israel. 1,000s of rockets have been shot into 
Israel annually and October 7, occurred notwithstanding the siege. 

 
C. Balance of the Statement  

 
Especially in the context of referencing the violence of the past 75 years, this 
statement is incomplete without a call also for the right of Israel to exist within 
safe and secure borders. The absence of a call for Israel’s right to exist to be 
recognised suggests in fact a nod those chanting “from the river to the sea, 
Palestine will be free”, which is a call for the destruction of Israel.  

 
D. Request for the Lord Mayor to relay a message to the PM and make 

further calls 
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The role of Melbourne City Council is to provide good governance for the benefit and wellbeing of the 
municipal community, which includes residents, ratepayers, traditional landowners and people and 
bodies who conduct activities in the municipal district. Councils receive funds by levying municipal 
rates. They must spend these funds according to their responsibilities in a fiscally responsible manner. 

In exercising, their roles they employ numerous staff to assist in fulfilling their mandate and when they 
do not have the requisite expertise they outsource to appropriate external consultants.  

I have worked in the City of Melbourne since 1988, my family have owned a business since they 
arrived as migrants in 1926. We have always felt that the city of Melbourne provided a safe 
environment, respectful of the many diverse cultures that work and enjoy the City. Unfortunately, 
because of the hatred displayed towards Jews during the regular demonstrations, I now feel unsafe in 
the city. 

In my role as President of Jewish care I am concerned by the impact of the current antisemitism on 
our community. Jewish Care has had a proud association with the City of Melbourne going back 175 
years. We operate a large Aged Care facility caring for the elderly, many of whom were immigrants to 
this country, after fleeing persecution in Europe during the Holocaust and post war communist Russia. 
It is incumbent on us to provide a safe environment for them. We also provide services to the most 
disadvantaged in our community, people living with Economic hardship and with disabilities.   

 

I am troubled by this resolution on several grounds: 

1. The atempt to involve the Council in foreign policy falls outside the jurisdic�on of the 

Council 

2. Clearly the appropriate level of legal exper�se has not been provided when dra�ing this 

Mo�on as it contains many factual errors and demonstrates a lack of understanding 

Interna�onal law. 

3. Such a mo�on does not promote the well being of those who live and conduct their business 

within the city of Melbourne. It will only further feelings of fear and isola�on amongst the 

Jewish Community. 

4. Paragraph 1 references Pales�ne when the current conflict is between Hamas and Israel 

5. Para 2 under point 1 references hostages held in Israel – I am aware of none. 

6. Paragraph 2.5 displays a complete misunderstanding of terms under interna�onal law. It 
completely ignores the legal doctrine of uti possidetis iuris. 

7. Paragraph 2.5 misunderstands the scope of UN resolu�ons which are not binding in 

Interna�onal law unless made under chapter 7 of the UN Charter. 

8. The Mo�on makes no call on Hamas to abide by the ceasefire which existed on 6th October. 

9. Fails to require either a future Pales�nian State or Hamas to recognise Israels right to exist.   
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February 19th, 2024

Cr Sally Capp AO - Lord Mayor

City of Melbourne

120 Swanston St,

Melbourne VIC 3000

Dear Lord Mayor,

The Australia Palestine Advocacy Network (APAN) strongly supports the City of Melbourne

community members in their calls for the City of Melbourne to pass a motion of solidarity with

Palestine, the Palestinians and to call for a total, immediate and unconditional ceasefire in Gaza.

Councils play an important role in providing a public forum for the discussion of issues that

relate to the wellbeing and benefit of their diverse communities. In fact only 2 weeks ago the

ACT government passed a particularly strong motion in support of Palestine. Doing so they

conveyed a strong message that they are committed to their communities’ collective values of

social justice, peace and social cohesion.

In the first 60 days of this war on Palestine in what the International Court of Justice has since

deemed a “plausible” Genocide, the WHO determined that a child was killed every 10 minutes

in what an official describes as "humanity's darkest hour."

With the horror of Israel’s violence in Gaza continuing now, for more than 135 days, killing more

than 30,000 people and the maiming of over 70,000 all despite the pleas and protest of the

United Nations, Amnesty International, Human Rights Watch and Save the Children, and

millions of citizens of conscience across the globe, it’s more important than ever for any and all

of us to take whatever action we can take to demand an immediate ceasefire, an end to Israel’s

illegal occupation of Palestine, and to stand together against racism wherever we see it.



It behoves councils, in particular, to take a principled position on such human rights matters as

councils are the most proximate elected officials to citizens. With social cohesion at its very

lowest, with Palestinian Australians (be they Muslim or Christian) and the Arab and Muslim

community being diminished, dismissed, and demonised it is time for their suffering to be

recognised.

Without a recognised definition of anti-Palestinian racism, the only measure we have on how

APAN stakeholders are being impacted is the 1300% increase in Islamophobia recorded since

October 7th. This motion is an opportunity for the City of Melbourne to recognise the suffering

of a constituency and uplift that community by supporting the motion before it.

The motion is factually sound and is grounded in both humanitarian and international law and

accordingly provides Melbourne City Council with the basis with which to create a “truth

telling” framework thus informing strategies to help restore social cohesion.

APAN supports and encourages councillors to stand in solidarity with the people of Palestine

and their allies in the City of Melbourne and to pass this motion.

Gaza 23 will be a moment in history that the public and historians will look at, review and

reflect upon to determine the positionality and legacy of institutions but also those elected to

lead.

As Martin Luther King said, “In the End, we will remember not the words of our enemies, but

the silence of our friends…”

We look forward to working with you to see justice, peace and self-determination realised for

Palestine and remain at your service.

Sincerely,

Australia Palestine Advocacy Network

Nasser Mashni

President
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